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Minutes of a meeting of Essex County Council held at County Hall, Chelmsford on 15 December 2009
Present

Chairman: Councillor Mrs E M Hart
Vice-Chairman: Councillor R L Bass
Councillors:

	D Abrahall
	C Griffiths
	M J Page

	J F Aldridge
	Lord Hanningfield
	R A Pearson

	B Aspinell
	A M Hedley
	J W Pike

	Mrs S Barker
	Mrs T M A Higgins
	C C Pond

	L A Barton
	S E Hillier
	Mrs J M Reeves

	J Baugh
	R C Howard
	C G Riley

	K Bentley
	N J Hume
	J Roberts

	R G Boyce
	A J Jackson
	D C F Robinson

	G Butland
	E C Johnson
	Mrs T L Sargent

	R Callender
	J G Jowers
	J M Schofield

	S Candy
	D Kendall
	M Skeels

	S C Castle
	J Knapman
	T C Smith-Hughes

	R P Chambers
	M C M Lager
	Mrs A Turrell

	P Channer
	J R Lucas
	K Twitchen

	Mrs T M Chapman
	G W McEwen
	S M Walsh

	L Dangerfield
	M J Mackrory
	R G Walters

	J A Deakin
	P J Martin
	Mrs E A Webster

	W J C Dick
	S Mayzes
	Mrs M J Webster

	J Dornan
	L Mead
	Mrs J H Whitehouse

	N D C Edey
	Mrs V Metcalfe
	B S Wood

	D M Finch
	Mrs M A Miller
	J A Young

	M G Garnett
	G Mitchinson
	

	R J Gooding
	A Naylor
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	


67. Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received on behalf of Councillors Mrs A Brown, Mrs M D Fisher, Mrs M Hutchon, D Louis, D W Morris and Mrs I Pummell.
68. Declarations of Interest

Members declared personal interests as follows (minute 77 below refers):

	Member
	Agenda Item
	Nature of Interest

	S Hillier
	Motions under Council Procedure Rule 8 – Health Outcomes of Essex Residents


	Governor of Basildon and Thurrock University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust

	J M Schofield
	“
	ECC representative on Basildon and Thurrock University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust Board of Governors



	R G Boyce
	Motions under Council Procedure Rule 8 – Bradwell Power Station


	Member of Maldon District Council
Pensioner of Magnox Electric Ltd




69. Presentation to Honorary Aldermen

The Chairman presented certificates and badges to four of the five Honorary Aldermen appointed by the Council at its last meeting; Mr Bill Archibald, Mr Tony Clover, Mr Chris Manning-Press and Mr Roy Smith.  The certificate and badge for the remaining Honorary Alderman, Mr Ken Jones, would be sent to him after the meeting.  The Chairman congratulated the Honorary Aldermen on their appointment and thanked them for their valuable service to the Council.  Councillor Mrs J Young echoed the sentiments expressed by the Chairman, and Mr Manning-Press, Mr Archibald, Mr Smith and Mr Clover duly responded.
70. Minutes
Resolved:

That the minutes of the meeting held on 13 October 2009 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
71. Death of John Morris
The Chairman informed the Council with regret of the recent death of John Morris, former County Education Officer.  Members stood for a minute in silence in memory of Mr Morris.
72. Bequest to Essex Record Office

The Chairman informed the Council that a bequest of £100,000 had been made to the Essex Record Office.  The bequest, made by Mrs Mildred Newton, widow of former County Archivist Kenneth C Newton, was to be used for the acquisition of manuscripts and printed books, and generally for the benefit of the Record Office.  The Chairman expressed the Council’s gratitude and appreciation for this generous gift.
73. Matrix Award to Adult Community Learning

The Chairman, on behalf of the Council, congratulated staff from Adult Community Learning on receiving a second Matrix Excellence Award, only the second organisation in the country to have done so.  The Chairman presented the award to the Leader of the Council.
74. Awards to Employee Communications and Engagement Team

The Chairman, on behalf of the Council, congratulated the Employee Communications and Engagement Team, who had won two Communicators of the Year awards from the British Association of Communicators in Business.

75. Variation in the Order of Business – Proposed Amendments to the Constitution: Council Procedure Rules – Notices of Motion
Upon the motion of the Chairman, duly carried, it was agreed to consider item 1B) from the Report of Council Issues (Proposed amendments to the Constitution: Part 4 - Council Procedure Rules – Notices of Motion) at this point in the meeting.
76. Report of Council Issues (Proposed Amendments to the Constitution: Part 4 - Council Procedure Rules – Notices of Motion)

Item 1B) from the report of Council Issues (Proposed amendments to the Constitution: Part 4 - Council Procedure Rules – Notices of Motion) was received.

Upon being put to the meeting the recommendations in connection with the item were agreed and accordingly it was:

Resolved:

(1)
That:
(a) Paragraph 8c) of the Council Procedure Rules (Giving Notice) be amended as follows:

‘Motions should be presented to the Council on the basis of one from each Group and thereafter in rotation following the first Motion received with no more than two Motions from each of the political groups.’

(b) Paragraph 11e)v) of the Council Procedure Rules (Content and Length of Speeches) be amended accordingly:

‘There will be a maximum time limit of 25 minutes per motion and the maximum length of time for the consideration of motions will be 60 minutes provided that these and all other timings are ultimately at the discretion of the Chairman.’

(2)
That the changes with regard to timings be implemented with immediate effect.

77. Motions Under Council Procedure Rule 8
Health Outcomes of Essex Residents
Councillors S Hillier and J M Schofield declared personal interests in this item (minute 68 above refers).

It was moved by Councillor G Butland and seconded by Councillor W J C Dick:
“Essex County Council notes with concern the current situation with regard to Basildon and Thurrock University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust and Colchester Hospital University NHS Foundation Trust.  The County Council however also recognises the good work being done by various directorates to improve partnership and closer co-operation between the County Council, Primary Care Trusts, the NHS Foundation Trusts and other related partners.  The County Council pledges to use its community leadership role to improve the health outcomes for all of its residents.”
Upon being put to the meeting, the motion was declared to be carried.
Safeguarding Vulnerable Children
It was moved by Councillor T C Smith-Hughes and seconded by Councillor J Deakin:

“Council notes the increasing emphasis and responsibilities being placed on local authorities and schools for safeguarding vulnerable children.

Notwithstanding some legitimate criticisms by the Local Government Association of the Government Watchdog Ofsted in the even-handedness of Ofsted in its comments on the performance of local authorities in this area, Council notes with regret that Essex County Council, in the Ofsted Annual Performance Assessment Review towards the end of 2008, was 1 of only 8 local authorities whose performance in safeguarding vulnerable children (“Staying Safe” category) was found to be unsatisfactory.  As a result, the Council was served with a formal “Notice to Improve” by the Government and in the recent unannounced inspection by Ofsted this October, serious shortcomings were still identified though progress had been made. 

Council accepts that significant financial resources have been made available to correct, on both a short and medium term, the major deficiencies identified.  However, notwithstanding considerable efforts by staff, Council is concerned that the rate of improvement has been slower than anticipated and requests that all members of the Council are regularly updated with progress being made.  This is necessary to indicate that the Council and all its Councillors are giving the issue the highest priority required and demonstrating that Essex is doing everything that could be expected of it to ensure that vulnerable children are appropriately safeguarded.”
Upon being put to the meeting the motion was declared to be carried.
Bradwell Power Station

Councillor R G Boyce declared a personal interest in this item (minute 68 above refers).

It was moved by Councillor D Kendall and seconded by Councillor M Mackrory:

“The Members of Essex County Council are very concerned that the Government is only undertaking a very limited public consultation on Bradwell being a suitable site for a replacement Nuclear Power Station.  Members call upon the Government to widen this consultation across Essex so that all our residents have the opportunity to make their voices heard on this very important issue.”

Upon being put to the meeting, the Motion was declared to be lost.

78. Report of Cabinet Issues
The report of Cabinet Issues was received and adopted.
79. Report of Overview and Scrutiny Issues
The report was received and adopted.
80. Questions to the Leader of the Council, Cabinet Members and Committee Chairmen

Members responded to questions as follows:

(i) Passenger shelters at Debden bus station and carriageway defects at Shaftesbury, Loughton (Councillor C C Pond of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation)
The Cabinet Member undertook to investigate both issues, whilst emphasising the pressures currently faced by officers in delivering capital schemes.
(ii) Support for Halstead High Street (Councillor J W Pike of the Cabinet Member for Localism)

The Cabinet Member stated that market towns were extremely important to the County.  He took their current difficulties extremely seriously and acknowledged the importance of encouraging local shops. 
(iii) Pilot schemes (Councillor J Knapman of the Leader of the Council)
Lord Hanningfield noted Councillor Knapman’s comments.

(iv) Power generation, Chelmsford Park and Ride (Councillor Mrs M A Miller of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation)
The Cabinet Member agreed to respond in writing concerning the percentage of electricity currently generated by the wind turbine at the Chelmsford Park and Ride site and whether the enlarged facility was likely to require a more substantial turbine.
(v) Springfield Library, outcome of consultation (Councillor M Mackrory of the Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Community Wellbeing)
The Deputy Leader responded to Councillor Mackrory on behalf of the Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Community Well-being, stating that he too had been unaware of the outcome of the consultation exercise and had been advised that the results were unavailable at a time when they had already been communicated to the Parish Council.  Despite a low response rate, the consultation indicated that people were in favour of the proposal and the Parish Council had therefore agreed to progress the matter with the County Council.

(vi) Provision of information to local members (Councillor J Deakin of the Cabinet Member for Environment and Waste)

The Cabinet Member acknowledged that, due in part to the Council’s large size, there had been problems in ensuring that local members were informed about developments within their electoral divisions.  Improvements had now been developed and were being introduced across the County on a gradual basis.  The Cabinet Member apologised for the oversight experienced by Councillor Deakin and accepted Councillor T C Smith-Hughes’ comment that officers should receive clear instructions concerning their responsibilities on this issue.

(vii) Street lighting (Councillor Mrs J Young of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation)

The Cabinet Member advised that, as yet, there was no timescale for a decision on street lighting policy and a number of options were under consideration, broadly supporting the recommendations made by the Safer and Stronger Communities Policy and Scrutiny Committee.  He reassured the Council that there was no intention to transfer costs to the district and borough councils and that, in reaching a final decision, full account would be taken of circumstances where street lighting was needed.
81. Written Questions (Council Procedure Rules 10 (b) and (c))
(1) By Councillor G Butland of the Cabinet Member for Environment and Waste

Would you agree that one of the key factors in increasing recycling rates is genuine partnership working between Borough and District Councils, as waste collecting authorities, and the County Council, as the waste disposal authority?
Please will you:

i.
outline steps that the County Council has taken to encourage such partnership working including the value of the financial investment that has been made in each borough or district; and
ii.
highlight some of the benefits that have been derived from such investment.
Reply

The increasingly effective partnership between ECC and Borough and District Councils, and Southend on Sea Borough Council, is playing a major part in delivering significantly increased levels of recycling and tonnage reduction to landfill.  The partnerships, underpinned by legally binding commitments, will help to drive recycling rates towards achieving the 60% aspiration described in the Joint Municipal Waste Management Strategy and Essex Works pledges.

I. Eleven of the (WCAs) have signed up to legally binding Inter-Authority Agreements (IAAs) with ECC which set out how the authorities will work together to deliver improved environmental performance.  By 2012 ECC will be contributing revenue funding of £6.3 million per annum
 to support the progressive rolling out of food waste collections and increased recycling throughout Essex in order to aim to achieve 60% recycling and composting by 2020.  The WCAs, together with Southend-on-Sea Borough Council, have agreed ‘Service Delivery Plans’ to manage the delivery of the recycling/composting target and provide waste composition data to inform the procurement for the residual waste treatment contract.  In partnership with ECC and SBC, the WCAs will jointly manage the delivery of the improved performance in the future.  Colchester Borough Council also continues to be an active member of the Essex Waste Partnership.  

II. Examples of new services being offered to householders include the introduction of weekly food waste collection services aimed at substantially increasing the levels of recycling and composting, and capital funding for new collection containers and vehicles.

III. The strength and effectiveness of the Essex and Southend Partnership was a critical factor in the recent award of £100m PFI credits. The Partnership is recognised as national best practice, delivering environmental improvement and enhanced services to customers. 

(2) By Councillor R Gooding of the Cabinet Member for Heritage, Culture and the Arts
I understand that in 2010 there will be a cultural event which is entitled ‘One World One Essex’.  Can you tell me what this will consist of, how it will be funded and what the benefit will be for the people of Essex?
Reply

One World, One Essex was the working title for "Explore Culture: One 

World Festival", celebrating a diversity of culture in Essex, its people 

and places.

 

In 2008-09 over 350,000 people enjoyed over 200 events which were part 

of the Essex-Jiangsu Festival, marking the 20 year relationship between 

the Chinese Province and our county. Events as diverse and as stunning 

as the Guardians to the King exhibition in Colchester, the East Meets 

West evening in Weald Country Park and the performances by the Little 

Red Flowers dance troop in various locations. The festival was one of 

the first events in the region to celebrate the Olympic handover from 

Beijing to London 2012 and one of the first to receive Inspire Marks 

from LOCOG.

 

Next year, as a key element of the Essex 2012 Cultural Olympiad 

Programme, we will be running another county-wide programme *Explore 

Culture: One World Festival*. 

 

One World will start in March with the Essex Book Festival and finish in October. Events will take place all over Essex and Southend in Theatres, Libraries, Museums, streets, parks, cinemas and village halls. This is a partnership project between Essex County Council, 13 other councils and many voluntary organisations. No-one in the county will be too far from an event and there will be the opportunity for people from all locations and backgrounds to take part in or just to enjoy a profusion of exciting and interesting activities.

 

The One World Festival is about celebrating and bringing together 

everything that is good about culture in Essex - its people, its 

diversity and its traditions. Its themes centre on identity, heritage 

and a sense of place, looking at who we all are, where we come from and 

what route we took to get here. Its core funding is £100,000 from the 

Local Area Agreement Performance Reward Grant; the Heritage Lottery Fund 

has also awarded us a £47,000 grant to support the Essex Global Gala at 

Central Park on 3 May (co-produced with Chelmsford Borough Council 

Cultural Events Team) and to create a touring exhibition about the 

different cultures and traditions in Essex.

 

The Festival connects to the Explore Culture campaign to raise cultural awareness in Essex. It will also help us reach our target of raising participation in culture by 3% as part of the Local Area Agreement (NI11).

(3) By Councillor T C Smith-Hughes of the Cabinet Member for Education and the 2012 Games

Under current legislation it is left to individual schools to decide their policy on fingerprinting.  This is a growing practice which can involve schools collecting and storing the biometric details of children as young as 3.  A number of serious concerns have been raised, including 

1.
Children’s data, often including photographs and fingerprints is stored on unregulated data systems and potentially insecure school computer networks which could be misused.

What happens to the data when a child leaves the school?

Collecting data from children under 12 without parental consent directly contravenes the Data Protection Act.

Notwithstanding the lack of direct powers of the Council on this issue, would the Cabinet Member agree with me that no child should have biometric information taken without the express, written permission of their parents, and that no child should be excluded from school activities when this permission is not forthcoming?

Reply
As Cllr Smith-Hughes may already be aware as the Chair of a school Governing Body, all schools are largely self-governing with the LA’s responsibilities mainly focused on ensuring there are sufficient school places and that the quality of education provided is satisfactory.

Cllr Smith-Hughes has raised concerns about biometric data, such as fingerprints, but the Data Protection Act 1998 (DPA) treats biometric data the same as any other data source.  In other words, schools are legally obliged to have procedures in place to protect all personal data whatever its format.  Failure to do so would breach the DPA.  In many respects, biometric data is considered less damaging and a more secure form of data verification by many sources because unlike swipe cards, students are not able to lose their biometric data.

The type of biometric data mainly utilised in schools is fingerprinting that is used for verification on student attendance registers, for library book borrowing, and for cashless catering.

(An annex to this reply, available at the meeting but not reproduced in these minutes, provided further information concerning biometric data and the Data Protection Act 1998.)
(4) By Councillor M Mackrory of the Cabinet Member for Education and the 2012 Games
There were – at the end of the last financial year – 9,899 students in secondary schools, including the two grammar schools, in Chelmsford and based on the benchmarking data available to all schools and the LA, the average funding from the LA per student across all secondary schools in Essex was £3,379 for 2008/09 whereas the average funding for secondary students in Chelmsford was only £2,971 – an average of £408 less per student or £ 4.03M in total. 

Not every school or groups of schools can be funded at the average but I am concerned that Chelmsford secondary schools and students should not be deprived of the resources they deserve for a 21st century education. 

Funding the Chelmsford schools at the Essex average would provide an additional £500,000 for each secondary school last year alone – and 2008/09 was not exceptional; this level of relative under-funding has persisted for many years and whilst representations have been made to the LA by the schools there have been no significant changes in relative funding.

An additional £1/2m each p.a. for Chelmsford secondary schools would enable them to significantly enhance their education provision and address many of the significant infrastructure issues they all face.  Would the Cabinet Member please comment?

Reply

As I replied to Cllr Smith-Hughes, all schools are largely self-governing with the LA’s responsibilities mainly focused on ensuring there are sufficient school places and that the quality of education provided is satisfactory. In addition, the LA is responsible for distributing money to individual schools from the central government grant, the Direct Schools Grant (DSG).

This distribution is decided by the Cabinet Member for Education upon Executive Review of the formula.  The Cabinet Member makes this decision upon the recommendation of the Schools Forum – a statutory body made up of local key stakeholders, including headteachers and school governors from the different sectors, diocesan representative, LSC representative, early years’ representative – and subject to county-wide school consultation.  The Schools Forum has some executive powers to make minor amendments to the formula in-between executive review of the full formula.

In making their recommendation, the Schools Forum consults extensively on the elements of the formula, but is required by central government to include some elements in the formula.  One of these is a weighting for social deprivation, measured against the Income deprivation Affecting Children Index (IDACI) scores and prior attainment.  Another reflects the numbers of children with Special Educational Needs, and low-level, high-incidence special needs (such as moderate learning difficulties) are strongly associated with poverty.  

As a result, schools in deprived areas are likely to receive a higher level of funding in recognition of the challenges they face in ensuring these children reach the required benchmarks.  

Other more arcane reasons for per pupil differences relate to size of school (which impacts on the Lump Sum all secondary schools receive), Foundation or VA status (affecting Rent and Rates) and London Allowances.

(An annex to this reply, available at the meeting but not reproduced in these minutes, provided an analysis of all 11-19 schools for 2009-10, illustrating the reasons for the relative position of Chelmsford schools.)
(5) By Councillor M Mackrory of the Leader of the Council
What is the total cost of the current ECC advertising campaign on Anglia TV, including production costs, and how long will it run?

Reply
The cost for Essex County Council's current ‘Supporting our Economy’ television campaign including production costs is £48,422.00.  

The campaign will run on ITV Anglia South over 8 weeks either side of the Christmas period. 

Using television advertising is a highly effective tool to communicate with Essex residents and represents clear value for money in comparison to other methods as illustrated below. 

	Costs for TV campaign
	

	TV  production costs for 3x 30s adverts
	 £                  13,772.00 

	TV on air costs for 8 week campaign
	 £                  34,650.00 

	TV Total
	 £                  48,422.00 

	
	

	Equivalent costs for traditional press campaign 
	

	Design production costs 3 full page adverts
	 £                       630.00 

	Local press costs for 8 week campaign
	 £                138,569.28 

	Press Total
	 £                139,199.28 

	 
	

	Audience reach comparison
	Audience 

	Press advertising
	Local press circulation

	All available print titles - free & paid for
	                        874,853 

	TV advertising
	Adult Universe

	Anglia South
	                        940,000 


In addition, given the audience Essex County Council wishes to target with this campaign - particularly young people - TV advertising provides Essex County Council with much higher rates of penetration than other forms of advertising given the viewing profile.  

The campaign plays a key role in communicating the package of support made available by Essex County Council to assist communities, residents and businesses in the recession. 

A full evaluation of the campaign will be undertaken on completion.  

(6) By Councillor D Kendall of the Leader of the Council
Since ‘Banking on Essex’ started operating, how many loans have been issued to Essex businesses and what is the value of these loans?  Please could a breakdown of these figures across the County by District / Borough Council areas be given?

Reply
The total value of loans approved so far is £263,000.00 for eight loans in Chelmsford, Tendring, Basildon and Colchester. There are a large number of applications pending decisions and additional information from applicants from across the County. This figure has also risen in response to the recent marketing campaign. The processing of applications is the responsibility of Santander. A detailed analysis of the full loan schedule and all Banking on Essex activities will be reported in early 2010, including a breakdown of loans by district.

(7) By Councillor D Kendall of the Leader of the Council
£4.8 million was spent last year by Essex County Council on advertising, PR and spin.  When will steps be taken to substantially slash this budget and put the money into improving front-line services for our residents?

Reply
Essex County Council does not spend any money on ‘spin’ nor does it spend £4.8 million on advertising or public relations.
Essex County Council’s communications team exists to promote and explain the work of the organisation; to enhance and protect its reputation, to win additional resources for the organisation and county; to attract and retain quality members of staff; to increase access to and awareness of services and to promote the wider county of Essex as an unrivalled place to live, invest, learn and visit. 

The budget for the ECC communications team in the current financial year is £2,355,559 or 0.2767% of ECC’s total net revenue budget. The average spend on communications per head of population across local government is £4.45
. The figure for ECC is £1.64.

ECC communications secured media coverage last year worth £26,855,935
 - the figure that ECC would have had to pay if it had wished to achieve the equivalent coverage.    

Savings made from internal refocusing in this area have delivered cashable savings of £335,256 this year and £527,691 in the next.

The communications team plays a key role in delivering a range of priorities and front-line services for Essex County Council and is currently delivering targeted campaigns in the following areas: Social worker recruitment; Fostering recruitment; Adoption recruitment; Positive youth; Supporting our Economy including Banking on Essex; Safer Essex in partnership with Essex Police; Regeneration including North East Essex coastal renaissance and Thames Gateway; Essex apprentice scheme; Half fare concessionary travel scheme; Recycling take-up; Cleaner streets; Greener ways to travel; Children’s centres; Telecare take-up; Truancy/school attendance; 2012 Games legacy and Hadleigh Farm; Trading standards – ‘Buy with Confidence’; Community Initiatives Fund take-up; Road safety; Culture and arts take-up; Passenger transport; Anti-bullying week; Adult community learning take-up; Building Schools for the Future; Schools admissions; Essex Book Festival awareness; Carers day; Essex Credit Union/Essex Savers; Safer Colchester; Cycling take-up; Country parks take-up; Library use take-up and the Essex Post office initiative campaign.

In addition, the ECC communications team runs the crisis communications network and operation on behalf of the national local government communicators group – LGCommunications.

(8) By Councillor Mrs T M A Higgins of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation
Back in December 2007 I asked a question about street clutter, in particular ‘A’ boards.  A draft guidance paper was put out to consultation in August 2008; since then nothing has happened.  When will the guidance notes be published?

Similarly, a draft policy practice note on ‘Street Cafes on the Publicly Maintainable Highway’ was put out to consultation at the same time.  When will this note be issued?

Will the Cabinet Member consider issuing a ‘Street Obstruction Policy’ which would combine the two guidance notes?

Reply

A Practice Note has been drafted on the subject of A-Boards and another on the subject of Street Cafés.  Early drafts of these documents have been released to some Officers in the Local Area Offices for operational reasons but no consultation has been undertaken.  Once the Policy direction has been confirmed, consultation on the re-drafts will be carried out as part of the Practice Note Review currently underway in Highways Management.  

Discussions of both A-Boards and Street Cafés tend to raise similar issues but provoke different responses from the public. A-Boards are often disliked by groups representing the blind or partially sighted whilst many retailers find them to be a valuable tool, particularly in the current difficult economic climate. Street Cafés also risk obstructing the public highway, but the trend in recent years has been to promote Street Cafés as a valuable addition to the street scene. 

The fundamental issue in both cases remains enforcement. However, it is important that full consideration is given to both issues and the different public reaction that each provokes. This will in turn help to ensure that our approach to both A-Boards and Street Cafes is carefully considered and appropriate.  

(9) By Councillor Mrs T M A Higgins of the Leader of the Council

At the 13 October 2009 Council I asked the Leader whether an Equality Impact Assessment had been carried out before the new Reception Desk in the Atrium was installed in the Atrium.  I received a verbal reply to my question, and can I now have sight of the Equality Impact Study please?

Reply
An Equality Impact Assessment is being drafted now and will be complete by next week. As part of the commission process the design was requested to comply with DDA act for both customers and staff members for access and working.

To date there have been no complaints about the design of the desk nor have there been any issues from staff based at the new reception.  For the new concept of the partnering Infopoint, the reception had to be re-designed to accommodate our partnering officers which the design brief placed at 6 persons.  I will forward a copy of the Equality Impact Assessment once it has been completed.  

(10) By Councillor Mrs M A Miller of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation
I am pleased that the viaduct carrying the A138 [Chelmer Road] over the River Chelmer and Baddow Meads is to be replaced by the Highways Agency with a new viaduct running alongside the current road.

However, County officers had previously proposed that the Great Baddow Cycle Route into Chelmsford should run under the viaduct, close to the Army and Navy roundabout.  It now appears that the Contractor has not been asked to include this in his design.  

The development of the land west of the Army and Navy roundabout will be the last opportunity to complete the Cycle Route and use the planning gain funding, which is being levied on every development in Great Baddow.  If the Cycle Route is not to pass under the Chelmer Viaduct, does this mean that there are definite plans to route the Cycle Way through an improved Army and Navy underpass?

Reply

Essex County Council through its previous highway agency arrangements with Chelmsford Borough Council has looked intensively at options for a cycle route across the Meads as an alternative to cyclists having to negotiate the Army and Navy junction.  Unfortunately these options would require land negotiations to take place and all tend to direct users well away from better policed routes and into or across the flood plain.  Due to these difficulties, the routes have been set aside at present to enable us to concentrate on a route to and from Great Baddow.  

A specific cycle route across the Meads was never a requirement of the scheme since the Highways Agency was only obliged to provide a like for like replacement structure. Essex County Council has since looked at the possibility of providing additional funding to achieve this facility but it has become clear that a below-ground route under the new viaduct is impractical due to land constraints, visual issues, impact on the flood plain and cost.

A more practical solution would be to look at an option that avoids the need for a subterranean solution. In parallel with the replacement viaduct scheme a flood alleviation proposal is emerging for the River Chelmer in this section of the town centre which might include the opportunity to provide a new cycle corridor alignment along the south side of the river on the west side of the viaduct. It is possible that the options across the Meads could be revisited in order to link the various project opportunities and create a new cycle corridor.  However, it should be noted that the original difficulties and need for land negotiations would still remain.

82. Questions to the Essex Fire Authority Representative
Councillor A M Hedley, Chairman of Essex Fire Authority, responded to matters raised.

83. Questions to the Essex Police Authority Representative

Councillor R P Chambers, Chairman of Essex Police Authority, responded to matters raised.

84. Report of Council Issues
Item 1B) from the report (Proposed amendments to the Constitution: Part 4 - Council Procedure Rules – Notices of Motion) had been considered earlier in the meeting (minute 76 above refers).

The report was received.
Upon being put to the meeting, the recommendations in connection with items 1A) and C) (Proposed Amendments to the Constitution: Part 3 – Responsibility for Functions and Part 6 – Members’ Allowances) were approved and accordingly it was:

Resolved:

(1)
That approval of the Refreshed LAA be added to the list of agreed local choice functions as set out in Part 3, section 1, paragraph 1.2 of the Constitution. 

(2)
That, in view of the ongoing root and branch review of member expenses, the adoption of the following subsistence, overnight accommodation and hospitality aspects of the Officers’ Policy for Travel and Subsistence be approved as an amendment to the existing members expenses scheme with immediate effect, pending the receipt and consideration of Independent Review Panel (IRP) recommendations in 2010/11:
“That the following Subsistence, Overnight Accommodation and Hospitality allowances/expenses be agreed as follows:

	Subsistence Rates

	
	Breakfast
	£5

	
	Lunch
	£10

	
	Dinner
	£20

	Overnight Accommodation Rates
	

	
	Main cities in the UK
	£150

	
	Elsewhere in the UK
	£100

	
	Foreign hotels – reasonable, but not luxury class
	3 quotes

	Hospitality
	£40 per head


In keeping with all other expenditure incurred by the Council, receipts must be submitted to substantiate spend, and allow the Council to reclaim VAT where applicable.”

The report was adopted.

The meeting closed at 12.30pm.
Chairman

9 February 2010
� Full details of funding to each WCA are published in the ECC Cabinet Report of 31 March 2009


� 2008 Benchmarking Report – Liza Greaves Public PR 


� Media Measurement 2008 Annual Report 






